Week of April 5, 1998

Garden Pests Take to the Air

Willie Chance

You have heard that March comes in like a lion and goes out like a lamb.  The fierce March breezes have come and gone but they blew more than gentle spring rains to our gardens.  Many vicious garden pests also flew in on the winds.  How should we defend ourselves against these lawn invaders?

First, identify the attackers.  Do they bite?  What do they look like?  Are they eating anything?  Remember that most insects are harmless or helpful so no control may be needed.

March flies are buzzing around gardeners’ heads now.  These relatives of the love bug are three/eight to one-half inch long, black with a patch on the wings.  They breed in moist soil and should disappear as temperatures climb and soils dry.  They do not bite, are clumsy fliers and appear in small swarms. 

"Well, that can't be what I have," you say.  "These things bite!"  There are two explanations.  First of all, something else (mosquitoes or midges) may be biting you and you think it is the March fly.  Another possibility is that you are seeing something besides March flies.  If you need to, collect some insects and bring them in for identification. 

What should you do?  There are no sprays that will stay in the air and kill all flying pests.  Insecticides sprayed in the air tend to blow away and are hazardous to people who inhale them.

Try a repellent with DEET in it.  Do not use DEET on children unless it is made for and recommended for your age child.

Avon's Skin So Soft also repels certain bugs--especially sand gnats (midges).  The company has conveniently formulated it into a cream with a sun block and moisturizers.  Look in the phone book or call our office for a source.

You can repel mosquitoes, but it is better to prevent them.  They bred in water, so search for stagnant water and dump it out.  This includes pet water bowls, old tires, buckets, swimming pools, etc.  You can tell if the mosquitoes are using these because you will see the young mosquitoes or “wigglers" in the water.  Empty these mosquito breeders at least once a week.

Large bodies of water can be treated for mosquitoes.  The Georgia Department of Natural Resources supplies Gambusia or mosquito fish to stock ponds.  These small minnows eat mosquito larvae.  There is also a relatively nontoxic chemical (called B.t.i.) that is formulated into a briquette which you float in ponds.  It kills the mosquito young.  It is expensive though.  Call us for a source.

Bats and purple martins eat mosquitoes.  You may want to build some houses for them.  Bats are far better at eating mosquitoes but many people prefer martins.

Another winged invader is the aphid.  They are small (one-quarter inch long), pear-shaped and soft-bodied.  They feed on plant juices and leave their white shed skins all over our dayliles, iris, annuals and other plants.  They can have wings but more often are wingless.  They are very reproductive.  Some are even born pregnant, which is a real time-saver when it comes to raising a family.  Spray with insecticidal soap, Orthene or Malathion.  Read and follow all label directions.

When pests fly into your garden, make a beeline to the University of Georgia Extension Service for help.  You can reach us at 542-2020 or 987-2028.  We will try to give you good, research-based information on how to shoot down these flying lawn and garden invaders.

